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Dear Neighbour!
 
Many thanks to everyone who came out to our first ever Yonge North York Night 
Market. Special thanks to StreetEats Market, Star Dance Centre and Yonge 
North York BIA for pulling this all together on such a short timeline. It was 
wonderful to see so many community members dropping by and seeing the heart 
of our community full of lights and activity! I saw several people come by each of 
the three days to try different foods! Please take a moment and take this quick 
survey to help us plan for future events!
 
This past week was Council Week which usually means Monday and Tuesday 
are filled with meetings and preparation before the actual council meeting that 
begins on Wednesday. This time, we managed to wrap up the entire meeting 
Thursday evening followed by a short celebratory toast at Mayor Chow’s office! It 
was great to see councillors of all political stripes connect and participate. I hope 
this is a sign of a new way of working collaboratively. Below are some key items 
of the over 200 items that were voted on.
 
MM 8.29 Securing Shelter and Support for Refugees
Many people across Toronto were alarmed to see refugee claimants sleeping 
outside, through severe rainstorms as the city drew a hard line that our shelters 
are full and we do not have the funding to expand shelters as needed. We are 
grateful to the many citizens, faith communities and Black community groups that 
have mobilized to support these vulnerable people with gift cards, food and 
supplies. Further, a few churches opened up and the refugee claimants finally had 
a place to sleep that was safe from the elements.
 
It is understandable that we are upset this is happening. However, the city does 
not have the budget to cover something that is a federal responsibility. It is 
therefore incumbent on the Federal government to have a national plan and 
sustainable funding model so municipalities are not begging from situation to 
situation - which is what is happening.
 
While we are grateful for the $97 million announced by our new mayor, in addition 
to the $6.67 million housing benefit provided by the provincial government, this 
still falls short of a long term sustainable plan for an issue that is impacting 
municipalities across Ontario. Here is some of what our Mayor and City Council 
are asking for:
 

1. A centralized intake center at the airport so refugees have a clear pathway 
when they arrive to access the important resources needed to help them get 
settled as soon as possible.
2. Additional $60 million to reach the $157 million necessary to cover the 
additional 2500 beds to house refugees in our shelter system..

 
You can click on the link above to find out more details.
 
EC5.1 - Alcohol in Parks Pilot Program
After coming to council several times, Toronto is finally embarking on a pilot. This 
is a great opportunity to measure the impact of legalizing alcohol consumption in 
a select number of our parks. Many councillors were surprised to find out that the 
provincial government already legalized alcohol in parks but left it up to 
municipalities if they would allow for it.
 
During our discussion on this matter it was clear that we have limited enforcement 
capacity which is why allowable hours for alcohol consumption are aligned to park 
operating hours (5:30am-12pm) rather than hours set out by other municipalities 
such as Calgary, Vancouver and Edmonton (11am-9pm). I was told that if we are 
to move forward with expanding the program after the pilot, the hours could be 
adjusted based on data.
 
It remains strange to me that cannabis is legal in parks while alcohol is heavily 
regulated. It’s not that I agree with cannabis in public spaces, however, there 
should probably be some alignment in how these substances are regulated in 
public spaces.
 
Currently, smoking tobacco, cannabis or using electronic cigarettes are not 
permitted in certain areas of Toronto parks and within 9 metres of the perimeter, 
including: enclosed public spaces; washrooms, playgrounds, sporting areas such 
as soccer fields, volleyball courts, tennis courts, baseball diamonds and 
swimming beaches.
 
IE5.1 Two-Stroke Engine Small Equipment: Steps to Pursue a Ban
The motion to pursue a ban was passed with the caveat that there would be a 
pathway to transition that does not force people to replace their equipment 
immediately and also a discussion on our capacity to enforce such a ban. This 
motion is not in itself a ban, but a direction for city staff to explore how such a ban 
could be implemented, the impacts of the ban and how it can be enforced. Of 176 
respondents to my survey, 55.7% were in favour of a ban, 38.1% were not in 
favour, while the rest were unsure. After this study is complete, the issue will 
return to council and it is only then when we will decide if a ban is even feasible. I 
shared concerns that I heard from seniors on fixed incomes who could not easily 
afford to replace their equipment. I was told this will be considered, as well as 
creating lending libraries as an option. We will keep everyone informed as this 
progresses. One neighbour said, “I switched to a cleaner, quieter and healthier 
battery powered lawn mower and love it. No exhaust fumes and much less noise 
so it doesn’t disturb neighbors enjoying the outdoors.”
 
Auditor Reports
The Auditor General assists City Council in holding itself and staff accountable to 
taxpayers of the City of Toronto. This includes reviews of City services and how 
public funds are used. At this council there were two reports on Snow Clearance 
including damages caused by snow clearance as well as the construction of 
modular supportive housing.
 
AU2.5 A Review of the Procurement and Award of the Winter Maintenance 
Performance-Based Contracts
and
AU2.6 Winter Maintenance Program Follow-Up: Status of Previous Auditor 
General’s Recommendations and Processes to Hold Contractors 
Accountable to New Contract Terms
This past winter the city launched an entirely new winter maintenance program 
with a new way to manage contracts so that every ward had one main contractor 
who was responsible for sidewalks, roads and bike lanes as opposed to different 
contracts for each service which is how it had been done previously. While good 
in concept, there were some gaps in execution as many of you may have 
experienced this past winter. One of the gaps revealed was that the vetting 
process for procurement did not include ensuring all contractors had the 
necessary fleet to fulfill their contract. Needless to say, there were many unhappy 
constituents and councillors. Councillors asked whether or not contractors were 
penalized as it was a “performance-based contract.” Indeed, the city did penalize 
some contractors, however there was a grace period provided.  In our area, we 
had an unfortunate delay in sod replacement which we found out was in part due 
to a sod shortage that happened. Transportation Services has committed to 
improve the system and service level.  You can click on both reports to see the 
recommendations made by our auditor. I am grateful our city has an Auditor 
General who helps us increase accountability and service.
 
AU2.7 City of Toronto's Modular Housing Initiative: The Need to Balance 
Fast Delivery with Stronger Management of Contracts and Costs
We are in a housing crisis, which means the city has tried to move quickly to 
create much needed supportive housing. However, based on these reports from 
the Auditor General, the speed has resulted in some gaps. You can read 19 
recommendations made by our Auditor General by clicking above. Major gaps 
included:
 
Final project costs exceeded adjusted budget: 
• Phase One: $3M or 16% 
• Phase Two: $30M or 91% and expected to increase further
 
The audit found the budget did not include site-specific costs that would have 
been identified through planning and due diligence procedures. This means the 
city does not have clarity whether or not Modular Housing actually delivers 
housing for the affordable cost it was supposed to achieve. Further, going too fast 
resulted in compromises in due diligence and project planning. 
 
We have all heard the adage “Haste makes waste.” I believe that diligence in the 
area of consultation for 175 Cummer was compromised because the city was in a 
rush. This has resulted in a 92% overage which is only going to go up until the 
units are finally implemented due to the cost of shipping and storage. It has been 
said, “Change happens at the speed of trust,” and trying to go too fast in our 
community, skipping meaningful engagement with the multilingual low-income 
seniors led to a breakdown in trust and the resulting appeal and delay. 
 
In my speech I suggested the city look at engaging operators earlier in the 
process so that consultations would be with people who will actually deliver and 
can shape/impact the outcome as opposed to contracted companies that do 
consultations that feel far from genuine - especially since they do not have a 
stake in the outcome. While we await the Nov. 1 OLT hearing, there is little I can 
personally change about the trajectory of 175 Cummer. However, I want to make 
sure we learn from our mistakes moving forward for better implementations. This 
is why I made the following 2 amendments:
 
Amendment 1:
I made amendments to ensure a timely report back as well as a report on all 
previous implementations to ensure we are learning from our mistakes. My 
amendments are the underlined text below:
 
19. City Council request the Executive Director, Housing Secretariat to conduct 
and document on a timely basis, a more formalized lesson learned review after 
each past and future modular housing project is completed, to be completed 
within one year of the modular housing project completion and by the end of the 
second quarter of 2025 for all previous modular housing projects, which should 
include:
 
a. Inputs from all participating divisions of the project team;
 
b. A review of contract design, procurement of the contractor, cost and budget 
management, contractor performance, and operations; and
 
c. A consideration of lessons learned from past projects.
 
Amendment 2:
I made an amendment to ensure a timely report back on the implementation of 
audit committee recommendations.
City Council direct the Executive Director, Housing Secretariat, to report back to 
the Audit Committee no later than the fourth quarter of 2024 on the status of 
implementation of the Audit Committee Recommendations 1 to 19.
 
I am grateful we have an Auditor General to ensure due diligence across our city. 
You can find out more about the work of this department here: 
www.torontoauditor.ca
 
PH5.3 Our Plan Toronto: Recommendations on Seventy Employment Area 
Conversion Requests and Chapter 7 Site and Area Specific Policy Review
As mentioned in a previous email, Toronto currently has 12.8% Employment 
Lands. The report says: “In 2022, Toronto’s Employment Areas are home to over 
21,600 establishments employing over 390,000 people (27% of all jobs in the 
city). Businesses within our Employment Areas create about 27% of the City’s 
estimated 2021 GDP of $195.7 billion and contribute about 12% of all property 
taxes paid in the City (municipal and education taxes). This report also highlights 
the social and economic role that Employment Areas play in the health and 
growth of the city, given the role that they play in supporting Toronto’s diverse 
economic base and providing jobs with living wages for Toronto’s diverse labour 
pool.”
 
It is almost impossible for us to increase employment lands in our city. Therefore, 
preserving what we have and adding industrial density is key to ensuring we are a 
city that can support our growth with the necessary industries and jobs required. 
As such, any request to convert to mixed use including housing puts an entire 
area at risk of losing key employment lands. There are a few reasons most 
councillors are reluctant to allow any conversion:

1. The land value goes up from the moment of approval of a conversion. 
Therefore, developers have in the past simply taken that value and sold it, 
rather than fulfilling any promises they have made including building affordable 
housing on the land.
2. There are important industries on employment lands that require truck traffic 
that would not be welcome in residential neighbourhoods. Once a conversion 
starts to creep onto employment lands, residents may try to change truck 
traffic which will then compromise the utility of the land.
3. Once a conversion happens, other surrounding properties are likely to make 
the same request because it is so lucrative. This could result in a cascading 
shrinkage of employment lands.
4. We will not be acquiring new employment lands, but they are critical to our 
city for jobs and for resources.
 

We must give our thanks to Councillor Carroll who patiently worked out an 
amendment that passed. In order to do this, she has to work with each councillor 
that had a conversion to agree to a plan for a regeneration study to be completed 
to see if any land parceling could be done to allow for a conversion that would not 
have these risks for cascading impact. 
 
There was a lot of pressure and we were lobbied by both developers and 
councillors for these conversions. Some conversion requests were compelling, 
including one by a GO station in Scarborough which is on the edge of a large 
swath of employment lands. One does wonder where will future cement mixing, 
bowling alleys and other large space employment activities go if we move in the 
direction of converting more and more land for housing?
 
CC8.21 - 500 Sheppard Avenue East - Ontario Land Tribunal Hearing - 
Request for Directions
Many legislative changes that have been made by the province in recent years in 
the name of  building more housing have made it much harder for us to negotiate 
community benefits with new developments. Previously, there was something 
called Section 37 which could cover things like park play structures, daycares, 
and even be reserved towards building a new community centre. Things have 
changed substantially now that we are limited to receiving 4% of land value as a 
community benefit. This amount does not cover the cost of a daycare which 
developers no longer have an incentive to provide. Click Here to read a great 
summary of this change from Councillor Carroll.
 
500 Sheppard East is a great example of the impact these legislative changes are 
having on our community.  Previously, a development was planned for a 29-storey 
residential building with a daycare included. This project was appealed and 
settled. After the province brought in their changes, it became more profitable to 
scrap years of design and planning and instead submit 2 towers at 39 and 43 
stories with no daycare built in. As an olive branch they offered to consider a 
private daycare in the allotted commercial space, if there is one that is willing to 
pay for the fitting out of the space. 
 
We are grateful for the olive branch under these circumstances. However, Child 
Services have told us that Willowdale currently is missing 1900 daycare spaces to 
meet their goal of spots for 50% of kids 0-4 years old. That is a huge gap and 
currently we have neither the tools nor the budget to make this happen. It used to 
be that growth paid for growth. This new reality means we are building more 
housing without key pieces of community infrastructure to make for whole 
communities. I am planning on meeting with our MP Stan Cho to discuss the 
challenges I am encountering on developments like this one.
 
CC8.2 Declaring Gender-Based Violence and Intimate Partner Violence an 
Epidemic in the City of Toronto
During the pandemic when the city was locked down, a mom reached out to me in 
a dire situation. She was 8 months pregnant with 2 little ones bundled up standing 
outside a police station in the cold. She was trying to leave a violent situation at 
home. Due to Covid restrictions, the police could not let her in the building and 
instead told her shelters were full. Myself and a group of moms worked together 
to find her a shelter space as she waited hours on central intake to see if a place 
was available in the city. Luckily due to a great online moms network, we were 
able to find her shelter space one hour away. 
 
It takes an average of 7 times before a woman successfully leaves an abusive 
relationship. Each attempt is filled with anxiety and fear while requiring 
tremendous courage. It is unacceptable that there are not enough spaces in our 
system and that police would have turned a woman in this situation away at such 
a critical moment.
 
Due to my work with North York Moms, I have now helped a handful of women 
through such a critical moment, something I never imagined doing when I first 
started the group.
 
Yesterday, Toronto City Council joined 30 municipalities which have declared 
gender-based violence and intimate partner violence (IPV) an epidemic in the city. 
These municipalities represent more than 50% of Ontario. Mayor Chow’s motion 
urged the provincial and federal governments to enact the 86 recommendations 
from the inquest into the 2015 Renfrew County murders of three women, 
including providing the necessary support to meaningfully address gender-based 
violence. 
 
I moved an amendment to recommendation 6 in order to include community 
organizations servicing victims of IPV and the Toronto Police Services in the list of 
stakeholders to be consulted in developing the best way to action our declaration 
of this epidemic. 
 
I began my second day of council meeting attending the mayor’s press 
conference with about 25 female advocates who travelled from many parts of 
Ontario to celebrate this important motion. Mayor Chow, Councillor Nunziata and 
myself shared, during council meeting, our own past painful experiences with 
violence in our homes. Several female councillors offered warm embraces.
 
Following the unanimous adoption of the motion by council, these women leaders 
gathered in a committee room to share their experiences and perspectives in 
order to identify some next steps to action Motion CC8.2. The next step will be 
forming a Roundtable to create a Toronto Action Plan. The mayor tasked me with 
delivering an interim report on what the city’s action plan for Intimate Partner 
Violence will be by the end of 2023. I am grateful for these brave women, 
including our new Mayor, who faithfully fight back against gender-based violence 
to protect vulnerable women and children. Toronto is embarking on a meaningful 
journey with Motion CC8.2. 
 
I’m happy to say I was able to check in last year with the woman whom I 
described earlier. She has now established a new life as a single mom and is 
seeing success in her career. Not every woman has the benefit of an accessible 
village at such a critical moment. We need to ensure the resources and education 
are there so every woman can escape violence with the supports and clear 
pathways that are needed. I am also grateful to say that in my own circumstance, 
my family has gone through a significant healing journey that allows me to be who 
I am today.
 
Warm regards,

Councillor Lily Cheng
Ward 18 Willowdale / Councillor_Cheng@toronto.ca / 416-392-0210
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I joined my fellow councillors in solidarity with our new Mayor Chow to announce 
the City's plan to secure more shelter spaces and supports for refugees. We will 

keep working together with our partners from the Provincial and Federal 
governments to solve this urgent crisis.   

Thank you for subscribing to our weekly e-newsletter! Invite your friends and family to sign up 
at lilycheng.ca. Please also send us any updates of local community news and events that 
we can share.

COUNCILLOR UPDATES
5800 YONGE ST. SHELTER UPDATES

 
The 5800 Yonge St. Community Liaison Committee (CLC) was established to 
provide an avenue for the shelter provider, Homes First, to work collaboratively 
with local stakeholders and relevant City agencies to support the success of the 
project in the community. This includes creating positive relationships and working 
towards resolving common challenges as they arise. Our office was very 
intentional in ensuring that the CLC represents the diverse lived experiences and 
perspectives of our community, which is why we have representatives from the 
Chinese, Farsi and Korean communities amongst our CLC members.
 
Our office also strongly advocated that SSHA provide translation of the Meeting 
Notes from our 5800 Yonge St. CLC into Chinese, Farsi and Korean to actively 
engage and ensure that the discussions and information are accessible to all 
residents of Willowdale, regardless of whether English is their first language. 
Language should not be a barrier to residents' ability to stay informed and actively 
participate in community matters. Please click on the button below to access the 
translated notes for Meetings 1 & 2. Please share with community members who 
would appreciate these translations.

Read Translated Materials

URGENT DONATIONS NEEDED FOR WILLOWDALE WELCOME CENTRE
 
Support Willowdale Welcome Centre for Refugees! 
 
Items needed: socks, larger-sized sports bras, men's summer wear (all sizes), 
lightly used footwear, cases of water, sports drinks, and pop. No youth/children 
clothing please. 
 
Contact Ryan Evershed at ryan.evershed@homesfirst.on.ca or 647-455-1552. 
Help our refugee neighbours!

Our office in partnership with City Staff from Solid Waste Management Services is  
organizing the second Environment Day in Willowdale!  You can pick up free 
compost or bring your unwanted items, household hazardous waste or electronic 
waste for donation, safe disposal or recycling.
 
We will also be hosting a FREE kids' clothing swap and an Eco-Fair arranged 
by local community members to bring education and eco-art opportunities 
including:

12-1pm  A FUN SHOW with Professor Pricklethorn on the environment that 
will help us see trees in a different way! Kids will learn to respect and care for 
trees and how they can help the global environment!

10am-2pm  Test Ride E-bikes and E-scooters. Whether for fun or utility - 
electronic micro-mobility vehicles are gaining traction. Vendors of electric 
mobility vehicles will have a range of vehicles for ages 18+ to try, helmets 
included. 

 
Table Hosts Include: Green Neighbours Network, Free Geek, Eco Spark, Earth 
Rangers, Climate Fast and PollinateTO!
 
Please also drop off non-perishable food items for the food bank at NeighbourLink 
North York. 

Register Now!

Many people will have received a notice of road resurfacing that will be happening 
between Kenneth and Clairtrell. This will include the addition of bike lanes and the 
removal of the middle turning lane while keeping left turning lanes at all signalized 
intersections. Construction is slated to begin August 2023 and end June 2024. 
Despite consultation happening for this project between November 2021 to 
January 2022, many are surprised by this news. You can read the consultation 
summary here. We will be hosting an in-person information session about this 
project on Wednesday, July 26. Click Here for further details about this project.

Register

Join our office and CUPE Local 416 for an outdoor movie night at Avondale Park! 
FREE Zumba by Star Dance Centre at 8pm, followed by the screening of "Sing 
2" at sundown. Light refreshments will be provided. Don't miss out on this 
opportunity for an evening of fun! 

Learn More

CITY OF TORONTO UPDATES

REQUEST A CITY TREE PLANTING
 

Did you know that you can ask the City to plant a tree in front of your house 
between the sidewalk and road for FREE? Trees improve air quality, minimize 
noise and dust, and reduce storm water runoff. Trees also benefit individual 
property owners by increasing property values and decreasing heating and 
cooling costs. You can submit a tree planting request online HERE or call 311! 

Learn More

THE PERIL OF SPEEDING IN RESIDENTIAL AREAS
 

Speeding in residential areas endangers lives and jeopardizes the safety of 
families, children, and pedestrians. Reckless driving risks tragic accidents, 
making it crucial to promote responsible driving behaviors and implement 
measures to deter speeding drivers. Let's prioritize safety and create secure 
residential environments for everyone. Speed is a contributing factor in 
approximately one third of fatal collisions in Canada. Driving at safe speeds and 
respecting the posted speed limit saves lives. Click the button below to learn 
more about how the City is trying to promote safe driving.

Learn More

ENJOY THE PERKS OF BEING A PRESTO USER
 

Did you know your PRESTO card can qualify you for discounts on events, 
entertainment, attractions, and brands? Check out the website on what is being 
offered! Learn more. 

COMMUNITY EVENTS 
ACROSS WILLOWDALE

July 28th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - Minions: The Rise of Gru
*July 29th, Alohafest
July 26th, 1-on-1 Career Consultations with ACCES Employment
July 28th, Drop-in consultations with ACCES Employment 
Aug 9th, Market Research for Small Business
Aug 10th, Starting Your Business 101 with Enterprise Toronto
Aug 11th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - Lightyear
Aug 14th, North York Recipes for Healing: Meet a Heritage Toronto 
Representative
Aug 17th, Social Media 101 for Small Businesses and Entrepreneurs
*Aug 19th, Learn CPR - FREE to learn!
Aug 25th, Edithvale Family Movie Nights - The Little Mermaid
Aug 25th-28th, Toronto Korean Festival
Aug 31st, Willowdale Concerts in the Park: David Barrett
 
*happening at Mel Lastman Square

Lansing Open Market is a vibrant gathering of local vendors showcasing their 
unique products and services. Spaces United welcomes the community to visit 
Lansing UC at our very first art, food, and handmade items market that features 
40+ small local vendors. There will be live music, prizes, and giveaways. Get your 
free tickets HERE. Click here to apply to become a vendor by August 26th, 2023. 

For community events until October, check out our new community event page on 
our website! Mark your calendar and enjoy fun activities with your family, friends 
and neighbours!

Community Event Page

If you have an event that you would like to be featured in our e-newsletter, please 
send the poster of your event or a short blurb with sufficient information about the 
event to councillor_cheng@toronto.ca with the subject line "Newsletter Event."

Let's Connect on Social

If this email was forwarded to you and you’d like to sign up for future 
newsletters, you can do so at www.lilycheng.ca.

https://www.lilycheng.ca/so/b6Oblc5NI/c?w=5NgeJpO68fVrHBtVa4ayUIppTrXmGd9j2Bp84vKaUu8.eyJ1IjoiaHR0cHM6Ly9iaXQubHkvM080RUJuZCIsInIiOiI2MTdkZWFjZC01NDRkLTRmODMtMjY4Zi1hOTJlZWZlYzAxZmUiLCJtIjoibHAifQ
https://www.lilycheng.ca/so/b6Oblc5NI/c?w=-sbnacRJK78Dw2eywuciwaQtpcWUfAhcQRZ57CNuezo.eyJ1IjoiaHR0cHM6Ly9zZWN1cmUudG9yb250by5jYS9jb3VuY2lsLyMvY29tbWl0dGVlcy8yNDYyLzIzMTk2IiwiciI6IjYxN2RlYWNkLTU0NGQtNGY4My0yNjhmLWE5MmVlZmVjMDFmZSIsIm0iOiJscCJ9
https://www.lilycheng.ca/so/b6Oblc5NI/c?w=omG920HEFmVBjdhWquzZclzeAjI5P6wUMXjo8LjI5_4.eyJ1IjoiaHR0cHM6Ly9zZWN1cmUudG9yb250by5jYS9jb3VuY2lsL2FnZW5kYS1pdGVtLmRvP2l0ZW09MjAyMy5NTTguMjkiLCJyIjoiNjE3ZGVhY2QtNTQ0ZC00ZjgzLTI2OGYtYTkyZWVmZWMwMWZlIiwibSI6ImxwIn0
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https://www.lilycheng.ca/so/b6Oblc5NI/c?w=fuK0racuj6mNLhWenfL8OVQWdzn2zxokH42OqqWlH-Y.eyJ1IjoiaHR0cHM6Ly9zZWN1cmUudG9yb250by5jYS9jb3VuY2lsL2FnZW5kYS1pdGVtLmRvP2l0ZW09MjAyMy5BVTIuNSIsInIiOiI2MTdkZWFjZC01NDRkLTRmODMtMjY4Zi1hOTJlZWZlYzAxZmUiLCJtIjoibHAifQ
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